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7280.  (a) The legislative body of any city, county, or city and 
county may levy a tax on the privilege of occupying a room or rooms, 
or other living space, in a hotel, inn, tourist home or house, motel, 
or other lodging unless the occupancy is for a period of more than 
30 days. The tax, when levied by the legislative body of a county, 
applies only to the unincorporated areas of the county. 
   (b) For purposes of this section, the term "the privilege of 
occupying a room or rooms, or other living space, in a hotel, inn, 
tourist home or house, motel, or other lodging" does not include the 
right of an owner of a time-share estate in a room or rooms in a 
time-share project, or the owner of a membership camping contract in 
a camping site at a campground, or the guest of the owner, to occupy 
the room, rooms, camping site, or other real property in which the 
owner retains that interest. 
   For purposes of this subdivision: 
   (1) "Time-share estate" means a time-share estate, as defined by 
paragraph (1) of subdivision (x) of Section 11212 of the Business and 
Professions Code. 
   (2) "Membership camping contract" means a right or license as 
defined by subdivision (b) of Section 1812.300 of the Civil Code. 
   (3) "Guest of that owner" means a person who does either of the 
following: 
   (A) Occupies real property accompanied by the owner of either of 
the following: 
   (i) A time-share estate in that real property. 
   (ii) A camping site in a campground pursuant to a right or license 
under a membership camping contract. 
   (B) Exercises that owner's right of occupancy without payment of 
any compensation to the owner. 
   (C) "Guest of that owner" specifically includes a person occupying 
a time-share unit or a camping site in a campground pursuant to any 
form of exchange program. 
   (c) For purposes of this section, "other lodging" includes, but is 
not limited to, a camping site or a space at a campground or 
recreational vehicle park, but does not include any of the following: 
   (1) Any facilities operated by a local government entity. 
   (2) Any lodging excluded pursuant to subdivision (b). 
   (3) Any campsite excluded from taxation pursuant to Section 7282. 
   (d) Subdivision (b) does not affect or apply to the authority of 
any city, county, or city and county to collect a transient occupancy 
tax from time-share projects that were in existence as of May 1, 
1985, and which time-share projects were then subject to a transient 
occupancy tax imposed by an ordinance duly enacted prior to May 1, 
1985, pursuant to this section. Chapter 257 of the Statutes of 1985 
may not be construed to affect any litigation pending on or prior to 
December 31, 1985. 
   (e) (1) (A) If the legislative body of a city, county, or city and 
county elects to exempt from a tax imposed pursuant to this section 
any of the following persons whose occupancy is for the official 
business of their employers, the legislative body shall create a 
standard form to claim this exemption and the officer or employee 
claiming the exemption shall sign the form under penalty of perjury: 
   (i) An employee or officer of a government outside the United 
States. 
   (ii) An employee or officer of the United States government. 
   (iii) An employee or officer of the state government or of the 
government of a political subdivision of the state. 
   (B) The standard form described in subparagraph (A) shall contain 
a requirement that the employee or officer claiming the exemption 
provide to the property owner one of the following, as determined by 
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the legislative body of the city, county, or city and county imposing 
the tax, as conclusive evidence that his or her occupancy is for the 
official business of his or her employer: 
   (i) Travel orders from his or her government employer. 
   (ii) A government warrant issued by his or her employer to pay for 
the occupancy. 
   (iii) A government credit card issued by his or her employer to 
pay for the occupancy. 
   (C) The standard form described in subparagraph (A) shall contain 
a requirement that the officer or employee provide photo 
identification, proof of his or her governmental employment as an 
employee or officer as described in clause (i), (ii), or (iii) of 
subparagraph (A), and proof, consistent with the provisions of 
subparagraph (B), that his or her occupancy is for the official 
business of his or her governmental employer. 
   (2) There shall be a rebuttable presumption that a property owner 
is not liable for the tax imposed pursuant to this section with 
respect to any government employee or officer described in clause 
(i), (ii), or (iii) of subparagraph (A) of paragraph (1) for whom the 
property owner retains a signed and dated copy of a standard form 
that complies with the provisions of subparagraphs (B) and (C) of 
paragraph (1). 
   (f) The provisions of subdivision (e) are not intended to preclude 
a city, county, or city and county from electing to exempt any other 
class of persons from the tax imposed pursuant to this section. 
 
 
 
7280.5.  (a) The redevelopment agency of any city which has levied a 
transient occupancy tax pursuant to Section 7280 or 7281 may also, 
by ordinance, levy a transient occupancy tax in accordance with this 
part, if the city's ordinance entitles any person subject to a 
transient occupancy tax under the city's ordinance to credit the 
amount of transient occupancy taxes due to the redevelopment agency 
of that city pursuant to this section against the payment of taxes 
due under the city's ordinance. 
   (b) An ordinance of a redevelopment agency imposing a transient 
occupancy tax pursuant to this section shall contain an enacting 
clause which states as follows: 
   "The redevelopment agency of the City of ____ does ordain as 
follows:" 
   The ordinance shall be signed by the chairperson of the agency and 
attested by the clerk or secretary of the agency, and shall take 
effect immediately upon its final passage, but shall become operative 
on the first day of the first calendar quarter commencing more than 
180 days after adoption of the ordinance. In all other respects, the 
ordinance shall be introduced and passed, and notice given by 
publication, in the manner provided by law for general law cities. 
   (c) Any redevelopment agency adopting an ordinance pursuant to 
this section shall not levy a transient occupancy tax in excess of 
the rate of transient occupancy tax levied by its city, and the tax 
shall be levied only on accommodations located in a redevelopment 
project area for which the taxes are pledged pursuant to subdivision 
(e) of Section 33641 of the Health and Safety Code. 
   (d) Any pledge pursuant to Section 33641 of the Health and Safety 
Code made with respect to taxes imposed under this section for the 
payment of principal and interest on bonds of a redevelopment agency 
shall constitute the obligation of a contract between the 
redevelopment agency and the holder of the bonds and shall be 
protected from impairment by the United States and California 
Constitutions. The provisions of this section which authorize the 
imposition of the taxes may not be repealed during the time that any 
of the bonds remain outstanding. 
 
 
7281.  The legislative body of any city or county may levy a tax on 
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the privilege of renting a mobilehome, as defined in Section 18008 of 
the Health and Safety Code, which is located outside a mobilehome 
park for occupancy on a transient basis unless such occupancy is for 
any period of more than 30 days. Such tax when levied by the 
legislative body of a county shall apply only to the unincorporated 
areas of the county. 
   This section does not authorize any city or county to levy a tax 
on the privilege of renting any mobilehome when the tenant is an 
employee of the owner or operator of the mobilehome. 
 
 
 
7282.  Notwithstanding any other provision of law, no city, county, 
or city and county may levy a tax on the privilege of occupying a 
campsite in a unit of the state park system. 
 
 
 
7282.3.  (a) Notwithstanding any other provision of law, no city, 
county, or city and county may levy a tax under Section 7280 on any 
amount subject to tax under the Sales and Use Tax Law (Part 1 
(commencing with Section 6001)) with respect to the sale of food 
products. 
   (b) This section shall also apply to charter cities. 
   (c) For purposes of this section, "food products" means food and 
beverage products of every kind, regardless of how or where served, 
and shall specifically include, but not be limited to, alcoholic 
beverages and carbonated beverages of every kind. 
 
 
 
7283.  A board of supervisors may, by ordinance or resolution, 
establish procedures for the collection of delinquent amounts of any 
tax levied pursuant to this chapter. 
 
 
 
7283.5.  (a) (1) A purchaser, transferee, or other person or entity 
attempting to obtain ownership of a property, the owner of which is 
required to collect the tax imposed pursuant to this chapter, may 
request the city, county, or city and county in which that property 
is located to issue a tax clearance certificate under this section. 
   (2) A city, county, or city and county that issues a tax clearance 
certificate under this section may charge an administrative fee to 
cover its costs in issuing the certificate. 
   (b) Within 90 days of receiving a request described in subdivision 
(a), a city, county, or city and county shall do either of the 
following: 
   (1) Issue the tax clearance certificate. 
   (2) (A) Request the current owner of the property to make 
available that owner's transient occupancy tax records for the 
purpose of conducting an audit regarding transient occupancy taxes 
that may be due and owing from the owner of the property. 
   (B) (i) Complete the audit described in subparagraph (A) on or 
before 90 days after the date that the current or former owner's 
records are made available to the auditing jurisdiction and issue a 
tax clearance certificate within 30 days of completing the audit. 
   (ii) If, after completing the audit, the city, county, or city and 
county makes a determination that the current owner's records are 
insufficient to make a determination of whether transient occupancy 
taxes may be due and owing, the city, county, or city and county is 
not required to issue a tax clearance certificate as otherwise 
required by this subdivision. The city, county, or city and county 
shall, within 30 days of making that determination, notify the 
purchaser, transferee, or other person or entity that made the 
request that it will not issue a tax clearance certificate due to the 
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insufficiency of the prior owner's records. 
   (c) If a city, county, or city and county does not comply with 
subdivision (b), the purchaser, transferee, or other person or entity 
that obtains ownership of the property shall not be liable for any 
transient occupancy tax obligations incurred prior to the purchase or 
transfer of the property. 
   (d) For a tax clearance certificate issued under this section, all 
of the following apply: 
   (1) The certificate shall state the amount of tax due and owing 
for the subject property, if any. 
   (2) The certificate shall state the period of time for which it is 
valid. 
   (3) The purchaser, transferee, or other person or entity who 
obtains ownership of the property may rely upon the tax clearance 
certificate as conclusive evidence of the tax liability associated 
with the property as of the date specified on the certificate. 
   (e) Any purchaser, transferee, or other person or entity described 
in subdivision (a) who does not obtain a tax clearance certificate 
under this section, or who obtains a tax clearance certificate that 
indicates that tax is due and fails to withhold, for the benefit of 
the city, county, or city and county, sufficient funds in the escrow 
account for the purchase of the property to satisfy the transient 
occupancy tax liability, shall be held liable for the amount of tax 
due and owing on the property. 
   (f) This section may not be construed to relieve a property owner 
of transient occupancy tax obligations incurred when that owner owned 
the property. 
 
 
7283.51.  Notwithstanding any other provision of law, except in the 
case of fraud or the failure of a property owner to file a transient 
occupancy tax return, a city, county, or city and county may 
institute an action to collect unpaid transient occupancy taxes 
within four years of the date on which the transient occupancy taxes 
were required to be paid. 
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